



# A New Era of Sectarian Violence in Pakistan

Asia Report N°327 | 5 September 2022

Headquarters

**International Crisis Group**

Avenue Louise 235 • 1050 Brussels, Belgium

Tel: +32 2 502 90 38 • [brussels@crisisgroup.org](mailto:brussels@crisisgroup.org)

*Preventing War. Shaping Peace.*



## Table of Contents

Executive Summary.....	i
I. Introduction .....	1
II. Lashkar-e-Jhangvi’s Deobandi Militancy .....	2
A. Origins and Development .....	2
B. Sectarian Proxies .....	4
III. Pakistan’s New Sectarian Jihadists .....	6
IV. Barelvi Sectarian Violence.....	8
A. Barelvi Sectarianism .....	8
B. Labaik’s Rise .....	9
C. Upping the Ante.....	10
D. Labaik’s Impact.....	12
V. Targeting Shias.....	15
A. Anti-Shia Politics .....	15
B. State Repression .....	16
VI. Toward a Proactive Response .....	18
A. Enforcing the Law.....	19
B. The Higher Judiciary’s Role .....	20
C. Political and Electoral Dynamics.....	21
VII. Conclusion .....	23
APPENDICES	
A. Map of Pakistan.....	25
B. Pakistan’s Sectarian Landscape .....	26
C. About the International Crisis Group .....	28
D. Crisis Group Reports and Briefings on Asia since 2019 .....	29
E. Crisis Group Board of Trustees .....	31



# Principal Findings

**What's new?** The rise of a local Islamic State franchise and the growing influence of a hard-line and violent protest movement known as “Labaik” that draws support mostly from Pakistan’s Barelvi majority, open a new chapter in the country’s sectarian violence, which until recently was driven largely by Deobandi groups.

**Why does it matter?** These two groups, though very different, are responsible for some of the country’s worst intercommunal bloodshed. Sectarian militancy thus extends across the spectrum of Sunni Islamist groups. Muslim minorities, particularly Shias, are deeply vulnerable. Vigilantism is a danger as hardliners mobilise around allegations of blasphemy to gain political clout.

**What should be done?** The state has too often ignored sectarian militancy or, when it does take action, relied solely on lethal force. It should more actively pursue, through intelligence gathering and prosecution, those who incite or resort to sectarian violence, while depriving groups of the civic space they use to propagate hatred.



## *Executive Summary*

Sectarian strife remains a challenge to the Pakistani state and a danger to its citizenry. Large-scale sectarian attacks, which killed thousands in the 1980s and 1990s, are now less frequent, but evidence suggests sectarian animosity is spreading into larger parts of the Sunni Islamist milieu. In previous decades, Deobandi Sunni groups, particularly Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan (SSP) and its offshoot Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, instigated much of the violence. But two distinct new forces, the Salafi Islamic State Khorasan Province (ISKP) – the local Islamic State branch – and Tehreek-e-Labaik Pakistan (Labaik, for short) – a hardline political party and violent protest movement whose followers come mostly from Pakistan’s Barelvi Sunni majority – have now taken the lead, reconfiguring the nature of the threat. All relevant governmental organs need to act expeditiously lest the problem keep worsening. Of greatest importance are moves to deny sectarian hardliners space to promote their hatred and legal measures to show that these militants cannot attack – or spur others to attack – their fellow citizens with impunity.

Sunni militant groups sunk their roots in Pakistan during General Zia-ul-Haq’s military government (1977-1988). The anti-Soviet jihad in Afghanistan, efforts to curb Shia militancy in response to Iran’s 1979 revolution, the regime’s Islamisation program – all these Zia-era policies prepared the ground for organisations with sectarian agendas to flourish. The SSP and, later, its ostensibly separate armed wing, Lashkar-e-Jhangvi – both of which draw their support from among Deobandis, an orthodox and often hardline Sunni sub-sect – waged a violent campaign aimed at excluding Shias from public life, including clashes with militant Shia groups. In the 1990s, the military-sponsored insurgency in Indian-administered Kashmir allowed these groups to consolidate their presence. Lashkar-e-Jhangvi continued to target Shias until the mid-2010s, when police action decimated its leadership and sectarian attacks declined.

But a period of relative peace has yielded to a new era of sectarian conflict, one with different – and in some ways more pernicious – characteristics. Many former Lashkar-e-Jhangvi foot soldiers have turned to the Islamic State’s local franchise. ISKP’s original core in Afghanistan comprised many former Pakistani Taliban militants. Disgruntled with their leadership, often over succession disputes, these fighters, despite mostly being Deobandi, also joined the Salafi outfit. Together with other recruits, including from Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, they have helped the ultra-sectarian ISKP gain traction in Pakistan. ISKP competes for influence and recruits with the Pakistani Taliban, especially in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa and Balochistan provinces, which share long borders with Afghanistan. It has claimed sectarian attacks in both. It was responsible for the 4 March 2022 bombing of a Shia mosque in Peshawar, which claimed more than 60 lives. The Salafi group is also reportedly making inroads in parts of the erstwhile Federally Administered Tribal Areas (merged into Khyber Pakhtunkhwa in 2018).

Perhaps even more worrying is that sectarian militancy now runs across the range of Sunni Islamist groups, including adherents to what was once regarded as the more moderate Barelvi sub-sect, believed to constitute a thin majority of Pakistan’s popu-

lation. Labaik, a movement operating openly in Pakistani society and drawing support mostly from the Barelvi, poses a very different threat to ISKP's network of underground cells. But since its 2017 rise to prominence, Labaik has been responsible for inciting or conducting some of the worst sectarian and vigilante violence. It mobilises supporters around opposition to perceived insults to the Prophet Muhammad. The most brutal outcome of Labaik's politics to date is the 3 December 2021 mob lynching of a Sri Lankan factory manager wrongly accused of blasphemy. Labaik has embraced an anti-Shia agenda, breaking with Barelvis' history of shared ritual practice with Shias.

On the receiving end of this consolidated Sunni Islamist threat, the country's Shia minority feels increasingly beleaguered and in danger. Shias often contend with the wrath of security agencies suspicious of their links to Iran. Blasphemy laws are also being increasingly used to target the community.

By using force against outfits such as Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, the state has certainly achieved short-term successes – including the decline in sectarian bloodshed after Lashkar-e-Jhangvi's leadership was decimated – but has not put hardline sectarian organisations out of business. As long as these groups have civic space to propagate sectarian hatred, they will thrive. The state's failure also to prosecute those responsible for sectarian attacks is feeding into a permissive legal environment. What is needed is a proactive rather than reactive approach. It will require major investment in intelligence gathering in order to build strong evidence against those preaching, inciting and conducting acts of sectarian violence. The Supreme Court has a role to play, including by holding the executive accountable if governments fail to comply with rulings calling for action to curb hate speech and protect minorities.

Countering Labaik's influence is particularly challenging since its appeal is based on the emotive issue of blasphemy. Repealing discriminatory blasphemy laws might be desirable, but it is politically inconceivable in today's Pakistan. The Pakistan Muslim League (Nawaz), which leads the new coalition government, and its junior partner, the Pakistan Peoples Party, should nonetheless revive debates inside and outside parliament on tackling misuse of the laws. They could do so by requiring consultations between leaders of religious – including minority – communities and district administrations before police can register blasphemy cases; adding strict punishments for false blasphemy allegations; and prosecuting those involved in and inciting vigilante violence against people accused of insulting Islam.

Absent firm measures, Pakistan could very well see sectarian hatred spread further into parts of the population previously unaffected, and attacks mount. In present circumstances, those who perpetrate or incite violent acts in the name of religion see more reward than risk in doing so. A consistent application of the law remains the best way to reverse that equation and to spare the country a slide back into the terrible sectarian strife of past decades.

**Islamabad/Brussels, 5 September 2022**

# A New Era of Sectarian Violence in Pakistan

## I. Introduction

---

Two incidents in the space of three months highlight the evolving threat of sectarian violence in Pakistan: the lynching of a Sri Lankan factory manager accused of blasphemy in Punjab's Sialkot district on 3 December 2021; and the bombing of a Shia mosque in Peshawar, which claimed more than 60 lives on 4 March 2022.<sup>1</sup> Both are disturbing signs that hardline Sunni Islamist groups are increasingly willing to shed blood to assert their deeply sectarian views.

Sectarianism is now common across much of the spectrum of Sunni Islamist groups in Pakistan.<sup>2</sup> Hatred of non-Sunni Muslims was once the métier of Deobandi militants, notably Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, but worryingly it has spread to elements of the Sufi-inspired Barelvi majority. Since 2017, a Barelvi group called Tehreek-e-Labaik Pakistan (or Labaik), a hardline political party and violent protest movement that mobilises supporters by alleging blasphemy and other infringements upon religious sensitivities, has been responsible for inciting some of the most egregious acts of sectarian violence.<sup>3</sup> Labaik stirred up the mob behind the murder in Sialkot. Meanwhile, the Islamic State's local franchise, the Salafi Islamic State Khorasan Province (ISKP), is gaining in strength. It claimed the Peshawar bombing, the first major anti-Shia attack in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province in several years and one of the worst in the country's history.

This report examines trends in sectarianism among Sunni Islamists in Pakistan, focusing on the role of Deobandi, Barelvi and Salafi-inspired groups. It identifies political, as well as law enforcement, strategies for containing sectarian violence – a distinct phenomenon from separatist, anti-state violence, which we have covered and will continue to analyse elsewhere. The report is based on in-person interviews in Islamabad, Peshawar and Lahore, and telephone interviews with sources in Karachi and Quetta. Interlocutors included intelligence, law enforcement and other officials; political representatives; Shia and human rights activists; and analysts and researchers. Given the delicacy of the subject, most chose to remain anonymous.

---

<sup>1</sup> For earlier analysis of sectarianism in Pakistan, see Crisis Group Asia Reports N°279, *Pakistan's Jihadist Heartland: Southern Punjab*, 30 May 2016; 271, *Revisiting Counter-terrorism Strategies in Pakistan: Opportunities and Pitfalls*, 22 July 2015; 255, *Policing Urban Violence in Pakistan*, 23 January 2014; 242, *Pakistan: Countering Militancy in PATA*, 15 January 2013; 178, *Pakistan: Countering Militancy in FATA*, 21 October 2009; 164, *Pakistan: The Militant Jihadi Challenge*, 13 March 2009; and 95, *The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan*, 18 April 2005.

<sup>2</sup> Pakistan's four Sunni sub-sects are the Barelvis, the Deobandis, the Ahle Hadith/Salafis and revivalist movements represented by the Jamaat-e-Islami. Shias are estimated at between 20-25 per cent of the population. Crisis Group Report, *The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan*, op. cit.

<sup>3</sup> Zia-ul-Haq's military regime (1977-1988) inserted discriminatory prohibitions of blasphemy in the penal code as part of its "Islamisation" campaign. For analysis, see Crisis Group Asia Reports N°160, *Reforming the Judiciary in Pakistan*, 16 October 2008; and *The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan*, op. cit.

---

## II. Lashkar-e-Jhangvi's Deobandi Militancy

---

### A. *Origins and Development*

The roots of Sunni militant groups in Pakistan can be traced back to the policies of General Zia-ul-Haq's military government (1977-1988). Sunni militants were major beneficiaries of the regime's anti-Soviet jihad in Afghanistan in the 1980s, its bid to counter Shia revivalism inspired by Iran's 1979 revolution, and its pursuit of domestic legitimacy through a broad Islamisation program. The military-sponsored jihad in India-administered Kashmir in the 1990s also allowed these groups to widen their footprint in the country.<sup>4</sup>

Until the 1980s, sectarian violence was sporadic even in regions such as Punjab's Jhang district, where political and socio-economic tensions between majority Sunnis and minority Shias were high. In 1985, however, in an effort to promote Sunni orthodoxy, Zia's regime backed the creation in Jhang of a Deobandi group called Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan (SSP) under Maulana Haq Nawaz Jhangvi's leadership. The SSP attracted major donations from Saudi Arabia, as well as from wealthy conservatives among Pakistani traders.<sup>5</sup> Its rise kicked off a period of high Sunni-Shia violence in the 1980s and 1990s, as the SSP and Sipah-e-Muhammad Pakistan, an Iran-supported Shia militant group, engaged in tit-for-tat killings. Sectarian militancy migrated from Jhang to other parts of Punjab, as well as major cities in other provinces, such as Karachi, Quetta and Peshawar, with large or influential Shia populations.<sup>6</sup> Jhangvi's 1990 assassination, blamed by the SSP on Shias, heightened sectarian tensions. Hundreds of Shias and Sunnis were killed during the 1990s.

In the mid-1990s, the Sipah-e-Sahaba ostensibly distanced itself from this violence as it sought to parlay growing local influence into political clout. The creation of a separate militant wing in 1996, Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, would provide SSP's leadership plausible deniability as it pursued electoral politics. Yet the relationship between the two factions remained close. Lashkar-e-Jhangvi operatives used SSP mosques and madrasas as hideouts, and SSP networks to plot and carry out attacks.<sup>7</sup>

Along with attacking Shias, Lashkar-e-Jhangvi also assassinated or threatened Punjab police investigating its crimes.<sup>8</sup> As the sectarian outfit challenged the state's writ in Punjab, the country's largest province and Prime Minister Nawaz Sharif's

---

<sup>4</sup> See Crisis Group Reports, *Pakistan's Jihadist Heartland; Policing Urban Violence in Pakistan; The Militant Jihadi Challenge*, all op. cit.; and Crisis Group Asia Reports N°310, *Raising the Stakes in Jammu and Kashmir*, 5 August 2020; 224, *Pakistan's Relations with India: Beyond Kashmir?*, 3 May 2012; 79, *India/Pakistan Relations and Kashmir: Steps Towards Peace*, 24 June 2004; 70, *Kashmir: Learning from the Past*, 4 December 2003; 69, *Kashmir: The View from New Delhi*, 4 December 2003; 68, *Kashmir: The View from Islamabad*, 4 December 2003; 41, *Kashmir: The View from Srinagar*, 21 November 2002; and 35, *Kashmir: Confrontation and Miscalculation*, 11 July 2002. See also Crisis Group Asia Briefings N°106, *Steps Towards Peace: Putting Kashmiris First*, 3 June 2010; and 51, *India, Pakistan and Kashmir: Stabilising a Cold Peace*, 15 June 2006.

<sup>5</sup> Crisis Group Reports, *The Militant Jihadi Challenge; The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan; and Pakistan's Jihadist Heartland*, all op. cit.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid.

<sup>7</sup> Crisis Group interviews, retired senior police officers who led counter-terrorism efforts in the 1990s, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>8</sup> Arif Jamal, "A profile of Pakistan's Lashkar-e-Jhangvi", *CTC Sentinel*, September 2009.

political base, his second government (1997-1999) took strong countermeasures, including extrajudicial killings. Those efforts picked up after Lashkar-e-Jhangvi tried to assassinate Sharif in January 1999. The group's violent activities subsided as a result, with its leadership forced to take refuge in Taliban-controlled Afghanistan.

Yet General Pervez Musharraf's military government (1999-2007), despite purported crackdowns on some groups, ended up breathing new life into Deobandi sectarianism. Pressured by Washington to clamp down on jihadist outfits following the 11 September 2001 attacks in the U.S., Musharraf banned the SSP in January 2002. But the group soon re-emerged, first as Millat-e-Islamia, and after that incarnation, too, was outlawed in 2003, as Ahle Sunnat Wal Jamaat (ASWJ).<sup>9</sup> Launching his election campaign from prison, ASWJ leader Azam Tariq won a National Assembly seat in the October 2002 elections. Released just before the election, Tariq cast the deciding vote for Zafarullah Khan Jamali, the Musharraf-backed Pakistan Muslim League-Quaid-e-Azam (PML-Q) candidate, to become prime minister.<sup>10</sup>

After an unidentified gunman killed Tariq in October 2003, security agencies got embroiled in the succession struggle, according to a former intelligence official involved in the effort. The contest pitted Tariq's brother Alam against another member, Muhammad Ahmed Ludhianvi. "Alam Tariq was a real terror", the official recalled. "Ludhianvi was the moderate alternative. He would issue *fatwas* [edicts] against sectarian violence. We worked hard to make him the leader".<sup>11</sup> Yet under Ludhianvi's leadership ASWJ continued to help Lashkar-e-Jhangvi. The former intelligence official admitted, "Ludhianvi's people would intimidate Shia witnesses in terrorism trials against Lashkar-e-Jhangvi operatives. The SSP would say, 'We're doing this, not because we support terrorism, but to maintain social harmony and healing'".<sup>12</sup>

Lethal action by the Punjab police against Lashkar-e-Jhangvi continued during this time, most prominently in a May 2002 operation that killed Riaz Basra, the group's chief. His successor was Lashkar-e-Jhangvi co-founder Malik Ishaq. Though Ishaq was imprisoned in 1997 on charges related to dozens of murders, the prosecution failed to convict him when witnesses refused to testify. The state nevertheless kept him in confinement for fourteen years. In July 2011, given the insufficient evidence at his trial, the Supreme Court ruled that his continued detention was unconstitutional and ordered his release, leading to escalated sectarian violence. By this time, the Pakistan Peoples Party was leading a coalition government that had come into power after the 2008 elections ended Musharraf's military rule.

In early August 2011, soon after his release, Ishaq made inflammatory anti-Shia speeches in various cities, and Lashkar-e-Jhangvi issued a statement declaring all Shias *wajib-ul-qatal* (fit to be killed). Later that month, the murder of a judge in Quetta marked the start of a new wave of sectarian violence, especially against the Hazaras, the Shia ethnic group to which the judge belonged. Twin suicide bombings in Quetta in February 2013 claimed some 200 Hazara lives among the 680 people

---

<sup>9</sup> Many security officials still refer to ASWJ by its original name, Sipah-e-Sahaba. Crisis Group interviews, Islamabad, Lahore, April 2022. See also, "List of banned organisations in Pakistan", *The Express Tribune*, 24 October 2012.

<sup>10</sup> "The other armies: A president's unfulfilled promises", *The Economist*, 16 January 2003.

<sup>11</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>12</sup> *Ibid.*

killed in sectarian incidents that year.<sup>13</sup> Ishaq was rearrested and released several times before Punjab police killed him in mid-2015. It was one of several such lethal operations mounted by the Punjab and Sindh counter-terrorism departments.

The extrajudicial execution forced Lashkar-e-Jhangvi underground, but sectarian killings continued. In 2018, 50 people died in sectarian attacks, 25 of them in the November bombing of a market in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa's Orakzai tribal district. The casualties took place mainly in the province's Dera Ismail Khan and Peshawar districts and in Balochistan's capital Quetta.<sup>14</sup>

### B. *Sectarian Proxies*

Even as the Punjab and Sindh counter-terrorism departments took action against Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, the military allegedly continued to use the group as a proxy to counter Baloch separatist militants.<sup>15</sup> Referring to one of the most prominent Lashkar-e-Jhangvi commanders in Balochistan, Rafique Mengal, a counter-terrorism official with extensive experience in that province said, "Mengal was the biggest financier of Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, yet the [military] establishment supported him" against Baloch nationalists. He cautioned, "We have to change this mindset. A criminal is a criminal. We can't say, 'This one is an ally against traitors'".<sup>16</sup> Security agencies, moreover, reportedly released Lashkar-e-Jhangvi commanders who pledged to fight in Afghanistan alongside the Afghan Taliban, most prominently Asmatullah Muawiya, who was detained and soon after released in 2014.<sup>17</sup>

Security agencies also kept engaging with ASWJ, Lashkar-e-Jhangvi's parent organisation, seemingly seeking its help in dissuading other militants from attacking the state and its imprimatur for counter-terrorism efforts.<sup>18</sup> In May 2017, ASWJ chief Ludhianvi and some other 180 religious leaders ratified a state *fatwa* condemning "insurrectionary acts against the government and armed forces of Pakistan" as un-Islamic. The *fatwa* was part of a military-led endeavour labelled Paigham-e-Pakistan (Pakistan's Message), which formally aimed to create a "national narrative in order to curb extremism in keeping with the golden principles of Islam" – without noting that a generation of militants, many nurtured by the state, posed an internal security threat.<sup>19</sup> Apparently to reward his support for the initiative, in June 2018, a month before elections, Punjab's caretaker government took Ludhianvi off the Fourth Sched-

---

<sup>13</sup> "We are the Walking Dead: Killings of Shia Hazara in Balochistan, Pakistan", Human Rights Watch, 29 June 2014.

<sup>14</sup> "Pakistan Security Report 2018", Pakistan Institute for Peace Studies, Spring 2019.

<sup>15</sup> Crisis Group telephone interviews, Balochistan-based intelligence official and former senior Balochistan police official, April 2022.

<sup>16</sup> Mengal was also accused of orchestrating attacks on Quetta's Shia Hazaras. Crisis Group telephone interview, May 2022. See also Hassan Abbas, "Extremism and Terrorism Trends in Pakistan: Changing Dynamics and New Challenges", *CTC Sentinel*, February 2021.

<sup>17</sup> Aside from his links with the Pakistani Taliban, Muawiya has also maintained ties with Jaish-e-Mohammed, an anti-India militant group headquartered in Punjab province. "Punjabi Taliban give up 'armed struggle'", *Dawn*, 14 September 2014; "Punjabi Taliban shift focus to Afghanistan", *Agence France-Presse*, 5 September 2014.

<sup>18</sup> Crisis Group interviews, former counter-terrorism official, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>19</sup> Islamic Republic of Pakistan, *Paigham-e-Pakistan*, Islamic Research Institute, International Islamic University, n.d.

ule, a list of individuals suspected of belonging to banned organisations and subject to sanctions, and the National Counter-terrorism Authority directed the State Bank to unfreeze his assets.<sup>20</sup>

The pattern has persisted. In late December 2018, Ludhianvi and Fazlur Rehman Khalil, leader of the anti-India jihadist group Harkatul Mujahideen, joined a delegation of religious scholars to North Waziristan in the former Federally Administered Tribal Areas. An army major general also went along. The intention was to co-opt militant leaders who did not target the state and who could also help dissuade fellow militants from joining the Pakistani Taliban (Tehreek-e-Taliban Pakistan, or TTP) insurgency. Some observers supported the tactic as preferable to the alternative of “killing every baddie”, in the words of a prominent analyst.<sup>21</sup> But whether it has achieved the desired result is questionable as the TTP’s resurgence today demonstrates.<sup>22</sup> More concerning is the legitimacy such high-profile engagement confers on hardliners like Khalil. Commenting on the militant leaders’ inclusion in the delegation, a security analyst wrote, “The visit left many wondering about how those who nurtured a militant mindset were now being called for help in countering it”.<sup>23</sup>

Officials disagree as to whether the state’s engagement has done much to change ASWJ itself. Some believe the approach has yielded security dividends, citing ASWJ’s public denunciations of Lashkar-e-Jhangvi and terrorism. A former Punjab police inspector general, who has engaged extensively with ASWJ, believes its rejection of Lashkar-e-Jhangvi’s violence to be genuine. Yet he admits that ASWJ still has the same hardline sectarian ideology that drives Lashkar-e-Jhangvi.<sup>24</sup> Other serving and retired police officials and security analysts are more sceptical, citing ASWJ’s continued links with Lashkar-e-Jhangvi. A former head of the National Counter-terrorism Authority, who oversaw dialogue with the outfit aimed at convincing it to renounce violence, commented, “Lashkar-e-Jhangvi militants could hide in any SSP madrasa or mosque. The teachers at those madrasas were Lashkar-e-Jhangvi”.<sup>25</sup>

---

<sup>20</sup> The Fourth Schedule requires that the persons listed be closely observed, including through regular appearances at police stations, and prohibits them from bearing arms, obtaining bank loans and travelling outside their home provinces without authorisation.

<sup>21</sup> Ejaz Haider, “Ludhianvi in North Waziristan”, *Newsweek Pakistan*, 31 December 2018.

<sup>22</sup> See Crisis Group Asia Reports N°326, *Afghanistan’s Security Challenges under the Taliban*, 12 August 2022; and 320, *Pakistan’s Hard Policy Choices in Afghanistan*, 4 February 2022.

<sup>23</sup> Muhammad Amir Rana, “Rights outside faith’s domain”, *Dawn*, 10 February 2019.

<sup>24</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>25</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

---

### III. Pakistan's New Sectarian Jihadists

---

With the Lashkar-e-Jhangvi leadership decimated by security operations, many of the rank and file are searching for alternative organisations. Many have joined like-minded Deobandi groups, such as the TTP, while others, Pakistani intelligence and counter-terrorism officials say, have turned to ISKP, most likely because of the latter's high-profile links to transnational jihad.<sup>26</sup> A senior intelligence official in Balochistan noted that the vast majority of Lashkar-e-Jhangvi operatives in his province now identify with ISKP. Aware of the danger of the Salafi outfit expanding its presence in a volatile region prone to anti-Shia violence, and also the international implications of its former affiliates aligning with ISKP, the defence establishment is now much warier of using them against Baloch separatists.<sup>27</sup> Many former Lashkar-e-Jhangvi foot soldiers have also reportedly become guns for hire, whether for ISKP or other groups. They number in the hundreds in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, according to officials and lawyers there.<sup>28</sup>

In both Balochistan and Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, ISKP lacks the more centralised command and control that Lashkar-e-Jhangvi once had. Hence counter-terrorism officials believe that small, dispersed cells likely orchestrate attacks such as the Shia mosque bombing in Peshawar.<sup>29</sup>

The Afghan Taliban's August 2021 takeover had also provoked concerns within police and intelligence circles that the change of power in Afghanistan would re-invigorate the Afghan group's Deobandi Pakistani Taliban allies.<sup>30</sup> Yet, like their Afghan brethren, the Pakistani Taliban, too, faces a new competitor in ISKP. According to a senior intelligence official who closely monitors jihadist groups, the TTP is fast losing recruits to ISKP cells in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa.<sup>31</sup>

Although the mainline TTP – like the Afghan Taliban – is not overtly sectarian, focused as it is on state targets, some Pakistani Taliban factions, estranged from the leadership, maintain an explicit anti-Shia bent.<sup>32</sup> Inspired by ISKP's attacks on Shias in Afghanistan, and notwithstanding their Deobandi background, they now form the core of the Salafi outfit.<sup>33</sup> Former TTP militants now affiliated with ISKP have their

---

<sup>26</sup> Crisis Group interviews, senior police and intelligence officials, Lahore and Islamabad, April 2022; and telephone interviews, Quetta-based senior police and intelligence officials, April 2022.

<sup>27</sup> Crisis Group telephone interview, Quetta-based senior intelligence official, April 2022.

<sup>28</sup> Crisis Group interviews, former Khyber Pakhtunkhwa police inspector general; former Khyber Pakhtunkhwa home secretary; criminal lawyers, Peshawar, Islamabad, May 2022.

<sup>29</sup> Crisis Group interviews, senior police and intelligence officials, Islamabad, Lahore and by telephone, April-May 2022.

<sup>30</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Islamabad, Lahore and by telephone, April 2022. See also Crisis Group Reports, *Pakistan's Hard Policy Choices in Afghanistan*; and *Afghanistan's Security Challenges under the Taliban*, both op. cit.

<sup>31</sup> Crisis Group telephone interview, April 2022.

<sup>32</sup> Crisis Group Reports, *Countering Militancy in FATA*; and *The Militant Jihadi Challenge*, both op. cit.

<sup>33</sup> According to a July 2020 UN Security Council report, "Many former TTP members have already joined ISIL-K [Islamic State's Afghanistan branch] and Member States expect that the group and its various splinter groups will align themselves with ISIL-K". The report estimated that 6,000 to 6,500 Pakistani fighters were present in Afghanistan. "Twenty-sixth report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team submitted pursuant to resolution 2368 (2017) concerning ISIL (Da'esh),

attention focused homeward, often planning operations from the jihadist group's bases in Afghanistan. Following a string of killings of police and others, including religious minorities, attributed to ISKP in late 2021, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa's police inspector general said the jihadist group posed "a bigger threat to peace and security in the province compared to TTP in the near future".<sup>34</sup>

Since its post-2021 resurgence, the TTP has focused its attacks on security and law enforcement personnel in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa. By contrast, ISKP militants have targeted civilians from religious minorities in the province, including the Sikhs they killed in Peshawar in October 2021 and May 2022.<sup>35</sup> ISKP has claimed responsibility for the largest and most brutal sectarian attack in the country's history, the March 2022 bombing in Peshawar, in which at least 67 were killed and over 190 injured.<sup>36</sup> It has also asserted authorship of attacks on security forces, including the 8 March 2022 roadside bombing of a convoy in Balochistan's Sibi district, which killed six paramilitaries.<sup>37</sup>

Counter-terrorism and intelligence officials are closely monitoring the growing ISKP threat in places in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa with sizeable Shia populations, including Peshawar, the western districts of Dera Ismail Khan and Kohat, and the tribal districts of Kurram and Orakzai. According to these officials, militant groups claiming affiliation with ISKP are making inroads in the former Federally Administered Tribal Areas. They believe that ISKP is moving in both directions across the border between Bajaur, a district in those areas, and Afghanistan's Kunar and Nangarhar provinces.<sup>38</sup> In Bajaur, calls to extort victims often come from Afghan telephone numbers, with callers claiming affiliation with ISKP.<sup>39</sup> A Peshawar-based lawyer with deep local knowledge asserted that "organised extortion in Bajaur and nearby tribal districts is now commonplace".<sup>40</sup>

The ISKP threat extends beyond Khyber Pakhtunkhwa and Balochistan. Serving and retired Punjab police officials who monitor sectarian outfits identified several northern and western Punjab districts, including Rawalpindi, Gujranwala, Faisalabad and Dera Ghazi Khan, where ISKP is present and low-level sectarian clashes now occur regularly.<sup>41</sup>

---

Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities", UN Security Council, 23 July 2020. See also Amira Jadoon, Abdul Sayed and Andrew Mines, "The Islamic State Threat in Taliban Afghanistan: Tracing the Resurgence of Islamic State Khorasan", *CTC Sentinel*, January 2022; and "Backgrounder: Islamic State-Khorasan (IS-K)", Centre for Strategic and International Studies, 9 November 2018.

<sup>34</sup> "KP police chief calls IS-K bigger threat than TTP", *Dawn*, 21 January 2022.

<sup>35</sup> "IS claims responsibility for killing Sikh in Peshawar", Associated Press, 3 October 2021; "A new wave of terror", *The News*, 22 May 2022.

<sup>36</sup> Iftikhar Firdous, "Terror strikes Peshawar", *The News*, 13 March 2022; "Pakistan identifies Peshawar suicide bombing and network", *The New York Times*, 5 March 2022.

<sup>37</sup> "Six Pakistani soldiers killed in a suicide bombing", Reuters, 8 March 2022.

<sup>38</sup> Crisis Group interviews, April-May 2022.

<sup>39</sup> Crisis Group interviews, senior intelligence and counter-terrorism officials, April-May 2022. On Pakistani Taliban extortion, see "To preserve its own stability, Pakistan must stabilise Afghanistan first", op. cit.

<sup>40</sup> Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, May 2022.

<sup>41</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Lahore, April 2022.

## IV. Barelvi Sectarian Violence

---

Another development in contemporary Pakistan is the rise of organised and violent Barelvi political groups, most notably Labaik, whose appeal rests on exploiting the emotive issue of blasphemy. Labaik is now responsible for some of the most egregious acts of sectarian violence.

### A. *Barelvi Sectarianism*

While statistics regarding Pakistan's sects and sub-sects are tenuous, Sunni Barelvis are believed to constitute a thin majority of the population. They are often associated with devotion to Sufi saints (or spiritual guides) and rituals at shrines. Historically, Barelvi practice was syncretic and drawn from oral tradition more than written jurisprudence. For some, it even included participation in Shia ceremonies.<sup>42</sup> Today, such comity is rare and in any case challenged by the rise of intolerant Barelvi organisations, particularly Labaik.

Whatever the practices of ordinary Barelvi Sunnis, Barelvi political organisations have long displayed sectarian animus. Historically represented by such groups as the Majlis-e-Tahaffuz-e-Khatme Nabuwat and the Karachi-based political party Jamiat Ulema-e-Pakistan, Barelvi political identity has been shaped by two issues: first, the need to protect the Prophet's honour and hence oppose any reform of the blasphemy laws; and secondly, rejection of the Ahmadi sect's claim to a Muslim identity. A 1974 constitutional amendment had categorised Ahmadis as non-Muslims; penal code amendments by Zia's regime virtually criminalised them for claiming adherence to Islam.<sup>43</sup> Labaik has taken up these causes today.

Intra-Sunni conflict has also featured prominently in Pakistan's sectarian landscape. Orthodox Deobandis in particular perceive the Barelvi shrine culture as idolatrous. In the 1990s, this conflict intensified as a Karachi-based Barelvi group, Sunni Tehreek, was set up to counter its Deobandi rival Lashkar-e-Jhangvi. In 2006, Lashkar-e-Jhangvi killed Sunni Tehreek's top leadership in a suicide bombing targeting a religious congregation at Karachi's Nishtar Park.<sup>44</sup> Deobandi militants also targeted major Barelvi shrines, including the May 2005 suicide bombing of Islamabad's Bari Imam, which killed twenty people; the October 2010 bombing of Lahore's Data Darbar, which killed 37; and the November 2017 suicide attack at Sehwan's Lal Shahbaz Qalandar, which killed more than 80 people.<sup>45</sup>

After the 2001 U.S. terror attacks, foreign donors often saw Barelvi and Sufi groups as an antidote to their harder-line Deobandi and Wahhabi counterparts, though they were more concerned about anti-Western than sectarian sentiment. Back then, Western governments pushed Musharraf's government to counter Deobandi militants, like the Afghan Taliban, while also worrying that Wahhabi ideas were spreading into

---

<sup>42</sup> Crisis Group Report, *The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan*, op. cit., pp. 3-4.

<sup>43</sup> Ahmadis follow the teachings of Mirza Ghulam Ahmad (1835-1908). Segments of the community regard him as a divinely appointed messiah. See Crisis Group Asia Report N°160, *Reforming the Judiciary in Pakistan*, 16 October 2008.

<sup>44</sup> At least 50 persons were killed and over a hundred injured in the attack. Crisis Group Report, *The Militant Jihadi Challenge*, op. cit.

<sup>45</sup> "Timeline of attacks on shrines in Pakistan", *Dawn*, 17 February 2019.

South Asia through workers returning from stints in Saudi Arabia or other Gulf monarchies. (These ideas can have a strong anti-Shia as well as anti-Western bent.) Along with Musharraf, they supported Barelvi and Sufi groups, taking at face value their embrace of peaceful Sufism.<sup>46</sup> This approach continued after the Pakistani Peoples Party (PPP) came to power in 2008. A new Barelvi group, the Sunni Ittehad Council, attracted donor attention – the U.S., for instance, provided funding to renovate Sufi shrines.<sup>47</sup> Referring to the subsequent growth of Barelvi militancy, a former official in the U.S. consulate in Lahore, who worked on that program, commented: “We’re now reaping the results”.<sup>48</sup>

The notion of mobilising Barelvi organisations as bulwarks against Deobandi or Wahhabi influence overlooked their own exclusionary ideology. This mindset became apparent when the Sunni Ittehad Council opposed Punjab governor Salman Taseer’s bid to obtain a presidential pardon for Aasia Bibi, a Christian woman sentenced to death on blasphemy charges in November 2010 after Muslim fellow farm workers accused her of insulting Islam during an argument.<sup>49</sup> The group also protested the PPP government’s intent to amend the blasphemy laws, prompted by uproar about the Bibi case. In January 2011, Taseer’s police bodyguard Mumtaz Qadri, a Barelvi, assassinated him for criticising these laws and supporting Bibi. The Council glorified Qadri as an Islamic hero.

The Bibi case gave groups like Sunni Tehreek the powerful message they had previously lacked for mobilising popular support: *hurmat-e-Rasool* (homage to the Prophet). A former Federal Investigation Agency director general and the National Counter-terrorism Authority’s founding head said the group also found a compelling new protagonist in Qadri.<sup>50</sup> Labaik, for its part, began propagating its own emotive phrase, *namoos-e-risalat* (sanctity of the prophethood), after Taseer’s assassination.

## B. *Labaik’s Rise*

Labaik’s rise to prominence was a response to civilian attempts – halting as they have been – to temper the ill effects of Zia’s Islamisation program upon Pakistani politics and society. In mid-2017, the Pakistan Muslim League (Nawaz, or PML-N) government (2013-2018) amended a declaration required of candidates for office in which they proclaimed their faith in the “absolute and unqualified finality of the Prophet Muhammad” (known as the “seal of the prophets” oath). The government replaced the words “I solemnly swear” (that the Prophet has that status) with “I believe” (that he does). Contending that the change weakened the affirmation and conceded ground to Ahmadis, Labaik demanded that the government sack the law minister, whom it blamed for the amendment.

---

<sup>46</sup> Muhammad Suleman, “Institutionalisation of Sufi Islam after 9/11 and the Rise of Barelvi Extremism in Pakistan”, *Counter Terrorist Trends and Analyses*, vol. 10, no. 2 (2018).

<sup>47</sup> Crisis Group Asia Report N°227, *Aid and Conflict in Pakistan*, 27 June 2012.

<sup>48</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>49</sup> “Pakistan’s Aasia Bibi finally gets justice”, Human Rights Watch, 27 August 2018. Bibi has consistently denied the allegation. “Aasia Bibi, Pakistani accused of blasphemy, yearns to return home”, *The Guardian*, 25 February 2020.

<sup>50</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

The movement soon upped the ante with street action. Some 3,000 Labaik protesters occupied a major road in the Faizabad neighbourhood linking Islamabad and Rawalpindi from 26 October to 27 November 2017. As activists attacked police and damaged property, the sit-in evolved into a major crisis, weakening Nawaz Sharif's government and forcing the law minister's resignation.

The Faizabad sit-in ended under circumstances that led some to wonder if the PML-N government's opponents were using Labaik for their own purposes. The participants went home after the military guaranteed an agreement with them, giving those responsible for inciting and using violence immunity from arrest; a major general even gave the protesters cash handouts.<sup>51</sup> Many suspected the army as an institution of supporting the Labaik demonstrators in order to weaken the PML-N government at a time of high military-civilian tensions.<sup>52</sup> The Supreme Court would later raise questions about the role of the Inter-Services Intelligence Directorate, the military's premier intelligence agency, in the sit-in.<sup>53</sup>

Although Labaik espoused a hardline sectarian agenda, inciting violence against religious minorities and Sunni opponents, the electoral commission allowed it to contest the July 2018 national elections. During the campaign, a Labaik youth leader shot and wounded Interior Minister Ahsan Iqbal. Labaik leader Pir Afzal Qadri justified the attack on the grounds that the PML-N had committed blasphemy by weakening the "seal of the prophets" oath, adding that Iqbal had authorised the use of force against the Faizabad protesters.<sup>54</sup> Some banned and renamed sectarian outfits were also allowed to participate in the polls, such as the military-backed anti-India Jamaat-ud-Dawa (the former Lashkar-e-Tayyaba) through a political front, the Milli Muslim League.<sup>55</sup> Unlike candidates from other sectarian parties, who fared badly in the polls, by using the language of protecting the Prophet's honour, Labaik managed to win two Sindh provincial assembly seats from Karachi, though none in the federal parliament.

### C. *Upping the Ante*

Allowing sectarian groups to contest elections appeared to embolden rather than moderate them. Certainly, Labaik was ebullient after parlaying its street power into assembly seats. It threatened Supreme Court judges with a "horrible end" if they quashed Bibi's 2010 blasphemy sentence, for instance, and called for mutiny against

---

<sup>51</sup> "Faizabad sit-in ends as army brokers deal", *Dawn*, 28 November 2017. A video clip circulated of the major general's interaction with the protesters. "DG Ranger Punjab at Faizabad, Islamabad dharna – latest video", video, YouTube, 27 November 2017.

<sup>52</sup> Abbas Nasir, "Happy augury but just", *Dawn*, 23 December 2017; M. Ilyas Khan, "Why was Pakistani general giving money to protesters?", BBC, 29 November 2017.

<sup>53</sup> "SC issues hard-hitting detailed verdict in TLP's sit-in case", *Dawn*, 7 February 2019; "10 major takeaways from SC's Faizabad sit-in judgement", *Dawn*, 8 February 2019.

<sup>54</sup> "Islamist group youth leader accused of shooting Pakistani minister – police", Reuters, 8 May 2018.

<sup>55</sup> The Musharraf regime banned Lashkar-e-Tayyaba in January 2002, after it had been designated a terrorist organisation under UN Security Council Resolution 1267. The group soon re-emerged as Jamaat-ud-Dawa. It was responsible for the 2008 attacks in Mumbai, a series of bombings and mass shootings that killed 175 people and wounded 300. Commenting that the Milli Muslim League's formation had "the blessings of the military establishment", a security analyst wrote, it was "a move to baptise" Jamaat-ud-Dawa as a mainstream political force. Zahid Hussain, "Mainstreaming the militants", *Dawn*, 20 October 2018.

army chief Qamar Javed Bajwa, who it said was a non-Muslim.<sup>56</sup> In October 2018, after the Supreme Court overturned Bibi's conviction, Labaik launched demonstrations countrywide demanding that she be hanged. The protests ended on 2 November after the government agreed to unconditionally release Labaik activists who had incited or used violence. It also agreed not to contest a petition seeking to reinstate Bibi's death sentence and to bar her from leaving the country until a court decision.<sup>57</sup> Buoyed by the concessions, Labaik readied for another protest on 24 November to observe "martyrs' day" in Islamabad. The government pre-empted it by detaining hundreds of activists and subsequently charged leaders Khadim Hussain Rizvi and Pir Afzal Qadri with sedition and terrorism.

In late 2020, Labaik was given a fresh opportunity to rally its base by the controversy over cartoons in a French magazine depicting the Prophet and statements by French President Emanuel Macron that were perceived as Islamophobic. Holding massive protests in Karachi, Rawalpindi and elsewhere, Labaik demanded that Islamabad cut diplomatic ties with Paris and called on Pakistanis to boycott French goods. Following clashes with police over several days, Labaik called off the protests after the government agreed on 16 November to hold a parliamentary vote on a decision to expel the French ambassador, to refrain from appointing a new envoy to Paris and to release all detained Labaik activists.<sup>58</sup>

Labaik founder and chief Khadim Rizvi died of illness on 19 November; he was succeeded by his son Saad who in early January 2021 warned the government to abide by the previous November's agreement. As the government delayed holding the parliamentary vote on severing ties with Paris, it faced more Labaik protests, particularly after Saad Rizvi was detained in mid-April for inciting violence. The demonstrations led to the deaths of at least four police constables, the abduction of eleven other police personnel and the reported torture of a police deputy superintendent in Lahore.<sup>59</sup> The government's refusal to immediately act on a 1 October Supreme Court order to release Rizvi, along with its refusal to expel the French ambassador and its failure to hold the promised parliamentary vote led to another wave of violent unrest.

At a 31 October 2021 press conference, the government's negotiation team announced another accord with Labaik but withheld its contents. According to leaked details, which were later confirmed, it agreed to release Saad Rizvi and several other Labaik members charged with terrorism and other crimes, and to remove the organisation from the Fourth Schedule. In early November, Senator Ejaz Chaudhry, announcing a partnership between Imran Khan's Pakistan Tehreek-e-Insaf (PTI) party and Labaik, said the two parties' mission "with regard to *namoos-e-risalat* ... is the same". Later that month, he met Saad Rizvi to congratulate him on his release from

---

<sup>56</sup> There were rumours following Bajwa's 2016 appointment that he was an Ahmadi. Babar Sattar, "Writ in tatters", *The News*, 3 November 2018; "Hardliners threaten judges as Pakistan awaits blasphemy ruling", Associated Press, 10 October 2018.

<sup>57</sup> In January 2019, the Supreme Court upheld Bibi's acquittal. In May, she moved to Canada, where she and her family were granted asylum.

<sup>58</sup> "TLP calls off protest after govt agree to remove French ambassador from country", *Daily Times*, 17 November 2020.

<sup>59</sup> For a timeline and description of these events, see "Banned: what does TLP want?" *Dawn*, 20 April 2021.

prison after the government withdrew an appeal to the Supreme Court seeking to keep him incarcerated and removed his name from the Fourth Schedule.<sup>60</sup> Only in December, after the mob lynching of a Sri Lankan citizen inspired by Labaik, did Fawad Chaudhry, then information minister, condemn his party colleague's overture to the Barelvi group as "absurd".<sup>61</sup>

#### D. *Labaik's Impact*

Labaik's most pernicious influence lies in using the blasphemy issue to raise its profile, expand its support base and incite sectarian violence. Perceived insults of the Prophet are punishable by death in Pakistan. Death sentences are seldom carried out and convictions often overturned on appeal, but blasphemy accusations can stigmatise the alleged culprit and lead to vigilante killings before cases even conclude. Those acquitted are often forced to leave the country, the most prominent recent example being Bibi, who found asylum in Canada after her release.<sup>62</sup> It is difficult to establish a causal link between the steep rise in blasphemy cases and Labaik's politics, but the group's mobilisation to defend the Prophet's honour has created an environment where judges, police and private citizens are likely to see rewards rather than repercussions for making blasphemy accusations.<sup>63</sup> A former top counter-terrorism official said Labaik's politicisation of blasphemy "is turning so many people into extremists".<sup>64</sup>

Previously, it was Islamist hardliners who lodged blasphemy charges, but today judges in Pakistan's state courts are increasingly raising the issue themselves. In March 2017, for example, an Islamabad high court bench directed the government to block alleged blasphemous content on social media and put offenders on the no-fly list. The following month, a mob lynched a student, Mashal Khan, at a university in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa's Mardan city for posting allegedly blasphemous material online. In March 2021, a Peshawar judge ordered police to open an investigation into the organisers of a march marking International Women's Day over blasphemy allegations; the police had refused to do so on the grounds that the accusations were based on doctored images.<sup>65</sup> Police have even filed first information reports against individuals who receive allegedly blasphemous content on their cell phones.<sup>66</sup>

---

<sup>60</sup> "‘Goodwill gesture’: PTI's Ejaz Chaudhry meets TLP chief Saad Rizvi to congratulate on jail release", *Dawn*, 20 November 2021.

<sup>61</sup> "PTI lawmaker Ejaz Chaudhry meeting TLP chief was an 'absurd' move: Chaudhry", *Dawn*, 5 December 2021.

<sup>62</sup> See Crisis Group Report, *Reforming the Judiciary*, op. cit. See also "Pakistan called her a blasphemer. Canada became her refuge. On the prairies, fear and grief haunt her", *The Globe and Mail*, 18 July 2021.

<sup>63</sup> According to one count, in 2020 police registered 200 new blasphemy cases, mostly against Muslims, followed by Ahmadis, by far the highest number of any year (in fact, more than double the previous high of 60, in 2011). "Blasphemy cases have inflated in 2020, says CSJ", *Dawn*, 5 February 2021; "Blasphemy cases in Pakistan: 1947-2021", Centre for Research and Security Studies, January 2022.

<sup>64</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>65</sup> "Pakistani judge orders blasphemy probe against organisers of a Women's Day march", Reuters, 26 March 2021.

<sup>66</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Human Rights Commission of Pakistan staff, human rights activists, and lawyers, Lahore and Karachi, April 2022. A first information report is a document prepared by the police on receiving information that someone has committed a crime.

Labaik supporters often use blasphemy cases to flex their local muscle by, for example, congregating at the trials to intimidate judges and witnesses.<sup>67</sup> Judges' fears in blasphemy cases are understandable. In October 1997, for instance, a Lahore high court justice was murdered in his chambers for acquitting, along with another judge, two Christians accused of blasphemy. The killer was acquitted due to lack of witness testimony.<sup>68</sup>

Convictions did take place in the high-profile December 2021 lynching of Sri Lankan citizen Priyantha Kumara, accused by a mob of blasphemy, in Punjab's Sialkot city. Kumara's alleged offense was to take down and discard Labaik posters praising the Prophet from the walls of his factory, which he planned to repaint. The perpetrators chanted Labaik slogans during the attack.<sup>69</sup> On 18 April 2022, an anti-terrorism court imposed the death penalty on six of the accused. Nine were sentenced to life imprisonment and more than 70 were given two-year prison terms.

So sensitive has the blasphemy issue become that counter-terrorism officials worry Labaik could praise the condemned men in the lynching case as martyrs, like Salman Taseer's assassin Mumtaz Qadri, if the state carries out the death sentences. One official said, "Where will you keep the 70-plus people who have been convicted to two-year terms? In the same prison? If you do that, they will become a powerful bloc there. And if you put ten here and ten there, then you have influential smaller blocs in several places where they could radicalise other inmates". Upon their release, he went on, these individuals could be "hailed as heroes in the community".<sup>70</sup> The concern seems justified: Qadri has a shrine built in his name.

Yet, while prosecution of such potential "martyrs" might carry risks, a climate of impunity creates its own dangers, not least that it will likely further embolden the likes of Labaik supporters to incite or commit acts of violence in the name of religion. The solution lies in enforcing, not evading, the law against those who do so. The Supreme Court's decision upholding the Qadri conviction and sentence is one example. The ruling stated that religious vigilantism could "deal a mortal blow to the rule of law in this country, where divergent religious interpretations abound, and tolerance stands depleted to an alarming level". It emphasised, "the law of the land does not permit an individual to arrogate unto himself the role of complainant, prosecutor, judge and executioner".<sup>71</sup> Labaik organised a protest of the ruling but the authorities contained it.

For the most part, the Pakistani establishment has done little to rein in Labaik. The group's most significant impact on mainstream politics is visible in Khan's PTI, which supported its demands at the 2017 Faizabad sit-in, including for the law minister's ouster. Khan's 2018 electoral campaign included "full-throated" defence of the

---

<sup>67</sup> Crisis Group telephone interviews, lawyers and rights activists who have attended such trials in Karachi, April-May 2022.

<sup>68</sup> "1990 blasphemy acquittal: Judge's murder case put in 'hibernation'", *The Express Tribune*, 28 November 2012.

<sup>69</sup> "Sialkot lynching: New footage shows colleague trying to save Sri Lankan man; police arrest scores", *Dawn*, 4 December 2021. The webpage for this article includes video footage in which the slogans can be heard.

<sup>70</sup> Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, April 2022.

<sup>71</sup> Cited in "Punishing religious vigilantism", *The Express Tribune*, 13 November 2015.

blasphemy laws.<sup>72</sup> When his own government faced a Labaik threat, and relations between the PTI and Labaik soured as a result, Khan made exporting Pakistan's blasphemy provisions part of his foreign policy. In an April 2021 televised address, while his government was negotiating an end to Labaik's anti-France protests, Khan called on Muslim countries to pressure Western governments to make insulting the Prophet a crime, likening this measure to laws against Holocaust denial.<sup>73</sup> If Labaik leaders were prohibited from contesting the next election, it is conceivable that many of their constituents would support the PTI given its position on blasphemy.

---

<sup>72</sup> "Imran Khan criticised for defence of Pakistan blasphemy laws", *The Guardian*, 9 July 2018.

<sup>73</sup> "Pakistan PM calls for West to criminalise blasphemy against Islam", Al Jazeera, 19 April 2021.

---

## V. Targeting Shias

---

### A. Anti-Shia Politics

If they had their way, ultra-orthodox Sunni groups in Pakistan would extend blasphemy provisions to cover Shia expressions of faith and interpretations of Islamic history. At issue is orthodox Shias' depiction of the first three Muslim caliphs as usurpers.<sup>74</sup> Until recently, the country's sectarian divide mainly pitted some Deobandis against Shias, with hardliners among the former denigrating the latter with the slogan *Shia kafir* (Shias are non-believers). Among the Sipah-e-Sahaba's foundational tenets were calls to exclude Shias from government jobs; proscribe Shia religious programs, processions and rituals; intimidate prominent Shias into fleeing the country; and spread fear in the Shia community as a whole.<sup>75</sup> Labaik has now embraced the Deobandi antipathy for Shias as its own.

Though Barelvis and Shias share many observances, particularly rituals at shrines, divisions have grown more pronounced according to rights activists and analysts who follow such trends closely. "Barelvis used to be the buffer between Shias and Deobandis", said an activist. "Now, thanks to the state's interference [by which he meant its support for Labaik], that buffer has been dismantled".<sup>76</sup> Many Labaik members and supporters apply the Sunni concept of *takfir* – in effect, excommunicating Muslims whose practices they deem improper – to Shias.<sup>77</sup>

During Muharram, the Shia month of mourning, in cities such as Karachi and Islamabad, Labaik supporters and other Barelvis chant anti-Shia slogans outside *majalis* (plural of *majlis*, or gatherings to commemorate the killings of the Prophet's family) venues. Anti-Shia mobilisation among Sunni militants reached a new pitch during Muharram of 2020, particularly in Karachi, which has a large Shia population. In late August of that year, ASWJ activists reportedly pressured police to file a first information report for blasphemy against a Shia orator in Islamabad who criticised the first caliph, Abu Bakr, at a private *majlis*. On 30 August, Deobandis reportedly pressured Karachi police to arrest an elderly Shia man for reciting a prayer that Sunni hardliners deem blasphemous.<sup>78</sup> Large anti-Shia demonstrations were held in the city the following month, with Sunni militants demanding that the state declare Shias heretics. Labaik's Karachi chief reportedly urged his followers to behead people who "blasphemed" against historical figures revered among Sunnis.<sup>79</sup>

Anti-Shia wall chalking, a common sight during the worst of Karachi's sectarian violence in the 1980s and 1990s, reappeared in many city neighbourhoods, alongside depictions of Sunni sectarian organisations' flags. Hashtags pronouncing Shias infi-

---

<sup>74</sup> Sunnis regard the first three caliphs as "rightly guided", that is, legitimate successors to the Prophet as both religious and political leader of the Muslim community. Shias reject that idea, saying Ali, the Prophet's cousin and son-in-law, was his rightful bloodline successor. Sunnis view Ali as the fourth rightly guided caliph.

<sup>75</sup> Crisis Group Reports, *The Militant Jihadi Challenge*; and *The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan*, both op. cit.

<sup>76</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>77</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Lahore and by telephone, April 2022.

<sup>78</sup> "Pakistan: Shia Muslims", Home Office, UK Government, July 2021.

<sup>79</sup> Ibid.

dels and blasphemers trended on social media.<sup>80</sup> The independent Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (HRCP) reported, based on anecdotal evidence, that some 40 blasphemy cases, mainly against Shias, were registered in September 2020, and warned of the potential for intercommunal bloodshed.<sup>81</sup>

Most previous high-profile blasphemy cases are based on section 295-C of the Pakistan Penal Code, inserted by the Zia regime, which punishes insults to Islam and the Prophet. This clause has been used widely against Sunni Muslims and Christians.<sup>82</sup> Recent cases against Shias are, however, based on section 295-A of the blasphemy law in effect in the colonial era, before Pakistani independence, which punishes “[d]eliberate and malicious acts intended to outrage religious feelings of any class by insulting its religion or religious beliefs”.<sup>83</sup> Alleged offences included display of a common Shia incantation, *Ya Ali*, on the front of a Shia family’s house, in honour of the Prophet’s cousin and son-in-law whom Shias venerate as the Prophet’s rightful direct successor. Authorities said this sign offended the religious sentiments of Sunni neighbours.<sup>84</sup>

Police continue to file first information reports against the organisers of Shia processions.<sup>85</sup> They have also stopped *majalis* at residences for lack of an official permit, even though no such authorisation is required for events held in private homes. In one case in October 2020, captured on video, Punjab police raided a home in Narowal district, accusing the organisers of holding an unlicensed women’s *majlis*, and manhandling women and children.<sup>86</sup>

## B. State Repression

Misapprehensions of a Shia militant threat have also led security agencies to crack down on Shias. There is considerable anecdotal evidence suggesting that Tehran encouraged Pakistani Shias to sign up for Iran-backed militias fighting in Syria and Yemen.<sup>87</sup> Expecting these young men to return to Pakistan as hardened Shia fighters ready to retaliate against jihadist attacks, security officials anticipated a new wave of sectarian violence.<sup>88</sup> Yet many such fighters said they had joined the battles abroad solely to safeguard revered Shia sites from the Islamic State and had no intention of pursuing a war at home.<sup>89</sup> Rashid Rizvi, a human rights lawyer and chair of the Shia Democratic Party, said, “Where is the Shia threat? Were Shia militants involved in attacks on GHQ [army general headquarters, in October 2009]? Have Hazaras ever

---

<sup>80</sup> “The changing landscape of anti-Shia politics in Pakistan”, *The Diplomat*, 28 September 2020.

<sup>81</sup> “HRCP alarmed by surge in blasphemy cases against Shia community”, Human Rights Commission of Pakistan, 5 September 2020.

<sup>82</sup> A separate clause – section 298 – applies specifically to the Ahmadis.

<sup>83</sup> Pakistan Penal Code (ACT XLV of 1860).

<sup>84</sup> Crisis Group telephone interview, Rashid Rizvi, May 2022. Rizvi is a Karachi-based lawyer who has defended Shias accused of blasphemy. He is also chair of the Shia Democratic Party.

<sup>85</sup> Crisis Group interview, senior counter-terrorism official, Islamabad, May 2022.

<sup>86</sup> “Narowal police manhandles, arrests multiple women for conducting religious gathering”, *The Daily Times*, 10 October 2020.

<sup>87</sup> Some 1,000 Pakistan Shias are believed to have joined the Iran-backed Zainabiyoun Brigade in Syria. Secunder Kermani, “The story of Pakistan’s ‘disappeared’ Shias”, BBC, 31 May 2018.

<sup>88</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Islamabad and Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>89</sup> Crisis Group telephone interviews, Karachi-based Shia activists and lawyers, April-May 2022.

retaliated violently against attacks on them? Have Turis carried out attacks against the state?”<sup>90</sup>

Though the anticipated rise in sectarian attacks never came to pass, security agencies detained scores of Shias returning from pilgrimages, study or other travels to Iran and Iraq, on allegations that they posed a security threat. Shia social activists were also the victims of enforced disappearances. An HRCP representative said, “Two years ago, virtually every [reported enforced] disappearance in Sindh was of a Shia”.<sup>91</sup> The disappearances provoked demonstrations by Shia activists, including a large one in Karachi in 2019 that succeeded in pressuring the state to release many. Consequently, according to a Shia political leader, the number of people missing has decreased to fewer than 50 from a high of several hundred; some are believed to have died in detention.<sup>92</sup> Activists who have engaged with and lawyers representing those released described instances of physical, but especially psychological, torture. One such lawyer said, “Some were detained for over two years in dark cells. They didn’t know if it was day or night. Some didn’t know that their mothers or fathers had died during their period of captivity”.<sup>93</sup>

The targeting of Shias by state and non-state actors has left a deep mark on the community. An HRCP official said, “The most profound impact is on Shia children. They have to lie in school about who they are. Their mothers tell them not to disclose that their *kalima* (declaration of faith) is different and not to acknowledge that their history is different from Sunnis”.<sup>94</sup> Rizvi, the Shia Democratic Party leader, said many conceal typically Shia surnames on curriculum vitae or in other documents to avoid discrimination.<sup>95</sup> Others, such as the Hazaras of Quetta, hundreds of whom have lost their lives in sectarian violence, are under siege, living in fear of the next attack.

---

<sup>90</sup> Crisis Group telephone interview, May 2022. Turis are a Shia tribe concentrated in the Kurram tribal district, a site of violent Sunni-Shia conflict for years. See Crisis Group Report, *The Militant Jihadi Challenge*, op. cit.

<sup>91</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>92</sup> Crisis Group telephone interview, May 2022.

<sup>93</sup> Crisis Group telephone interview, Karachi-based human rights lawyer, May 2022.

<sup>94</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>95</sup> Crisis Group telephone interview, May 2022.

## VI. Toward a Proactive Response

---

Given the nature of the Islamic State threat in other countries, including Afghanistan, it is tempting to ascribe to ISKP in Pakistan the characteristics of a burgeoning insurgency.<sup>96</sup> So far, however, and notwithstanding its presence in the tribal areas bordering Afghanistan, the group is primarily an urban phenomenon seemingly comprised of de-centralised units that target Shia sites rather than directly challenging the state. A TTP resurgence in the tribal districts remains the most foreseeable anti-state insurgent threat, the response to which would inevitably involve the military.<sup>97</sup> But federal and provincial law enforcement agencies should lead the response to sectarian militancy, whether it is driven by Labaik or by ISKP.

That said, the two groups pose very different kinds of security challenges. Labaik is a social movement, whose leaders operate largely in the open and enjoy a sizeable following. Countering it requires as much a political as a law enforcement exercise. By contrast, ISKP in Pakistan, as yet, lacks a coherent structure, based as it is on small cells. It recruits largely from among disgruntled militants in Deobandi outfits such as Lashkar-e-Jhangvi or the TTP, as opposed to the dedicated Salafi base it enjoys in Afghanistan. ISKP in Pakistan is also an opaque organisation, which makes more intensive investigation and intelligence gathering essential. Nonetheless, any successful strategy to counter it or Labaik will require addressing the permissive environment in which sectarian incitement occurs.

Plenty of official Pakistani documents recognise the challenge the country faces from sectarian militants. The 2014 National Internal Security Policy noted that the “environment is dominated by non-traditional threats of extremism, sectarianism, terrorism and militancy”.<sup>98</sup> After the 16 December 2014 Peshawar Army Public School attack, in which the TTP killed 150, most of them children, that document was replaced by a twenty-point National Action Plan. This Plan called for “[s]trict action against the literature, newspapers and magazines promoting hatred, extremism, sectarianism and intolerance”.<sup>99</sup> Other papers on internal security, such as the National Security Policy 2014-2019, placed a similar emphasis on countering sectarian hate speech and threats.<sup>100</sup>

Yet the state’s response to sectarian killings, whether targeted attacks by groups like Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, and now ISKP, or Labaik-inspired lynchings remains largely reactive and often focused, as in the Lashkar-e-Jhangvi case, on lethal force. Few efforts have been made to deprive hardline sectarian groups of platforms that reach a large audience. In some cases, as with Labaik, the state has also been hesitant to take action if sectarian mobilisation relates to alleged blasphemy at home or abroad. Summarising the state’s performance, a former police inspector general who remains

---

<sup>96</sup> For detailed analysis of ISKP’s activity in Afghanistan, see Crisis Group Report, *Afghanistan’s Security Challenges under the Taliban*, op. cit.

<sup>97</sup> See Crisis Group Report, *Pakistan’s Hard Policy Choices in Afghanistan*, op. cit.

<sup>98</sup> National Internal Security Policy 2014-2019, Ministry of Interior, n.d.

<sup>99</sup> National Action Plan 2014, National Counter-terrorism Authority, 2014.

<sup>100</sup> National Security Policy 2022-2026, National Security Division, Government of Pakistan, n.d.

closely involved in policy dialogue, said: “Pakistan’s counter-terrorism strategy has seen some successes, but violent extremism in society has risen”.<sup>101</sup>

#### A. *Enforcing the Law*

Police and counter-terrorism officials point to a particular Islamabad mosque that promotes sectarian hatred as a telling example of the legally permissive environment. The mosque is located in the vicinity of not just the Inter-Services Intelligence Directorate headquarters, but also the National Counter-terrorism Authority, the lead agency for devising strategies to fight extremism.<sup>102</sup> Yet the head cleric faces no legal sanction for his frequent inflammatory sermons. A senior Islamabad-based counter-terrorism official said, “All you need to do is have an undercover police official record the sermon on his phone, present the recording to a magistrate, and on the basis of the content, obtain a warrant to keep the mosque and clerics under surveillance”. While cautioning against making arrests in such cases, which could burnish clerics’ hardline credentials, he called for the removal of clerics or teachers with discernible extremist views, particularly in government-funded institutions. “They will no longer be in a position to teach children or to preach from a pulpit”.<sup>103</sup>

As a first step, police could also give such a mosque, madrasa or other Islamist institution a deadline to remove material propagating sectarianism, failing which authorities would seal the premises and freeze the institution’s bank accounts. They could continue to monitor those that get rid of the offensive material over a specified timeframe, with the provincial counter-terrorism departments periodically certifying compliance. Provincial governments should particularly focus on mosques and madrasas in districts with significant sectarian and religious minorities, and which have seen major strife in previous decades.

Such a strategy would, however, prove insufficient without the credible threat of prosecution, for which laws already exist, of persons inciting, threatening or resorting to sectarian violence. Establishing that threat would require major investments in intelligence gathering to obtain strong evidence for cases against such lawbreakers.<sup>104</sup> To begin with, police should look hardest at districts that have been hotbeds of sectarian conflict in the past. The National Counter-terrorism Authority, the repository of data on hardline sectarian institutions and individuals, should share that data with provincial police forces. This task requires political will as much as resources. Provincial counter-terrorism departments have proven capable of tackling even the most dangerous sectarian actors when backed by their police and, in turn, political leadership. A primary problem, however, remains the means; namely, a preference for quick fixes, through extrajudicial killings as in the Malik Ishaq and several simi-

---

<sup>101</sup> Crisis Group interview, Lahore, April 2022.

<sup>102</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Islamabad, April 2022.

<sup>103</sup> Crisis Group interview, Islamabad, April 2022.

<sup>104</sup> For analysis of Pakistan’s criminal justice system, see Crisis Group Asia Reports N°s 196, *Reforming Pakistan’s Criminal Justice System*, 6 December 2010; and 117, *Reforming Pakistan’s Police*, 14 July 2008. See also Crisis Group Reports, *Revisiting Counter-terrorism Strategies in Pakistan: Opportunities and Pitfalls*; *Policing Urban Violence in Pakistan*; and *The Militant Jihadi Challenge*, all op. cit.

lar cases, over the painstaking and uncertain process of building cases strong enough to go to trial.

Such an approach would take longer to yield results in tribal districts like Kurram and Orakzai, where police and courts are still getting themselves set up for the first time following the 2018 Twenty-Fifth Amendment, which merged those areas with the Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province and brought them into the constitutional order.<sup>105</sup> Yet establishing the rule of law through a responsive justice system should be a top priority in the tribal belt, not just as a principle, but as the best way to contain security threats. Given the limited and dispersed ISKP presence in the tribal borderlands, compared to the earlier TTP control over significant swathes of territory, a heavily militarised response would likely do more harm than good.

Authorities should also update the Fourth Schedule. Although it lists leaders of organisations such as Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, helping keep them under surveillance, it does not list junior commanders and foot soldiers, who continue to operate freely, often by joining new groups like ISKP. To the extent feasible, given resource constraints, identifying such individuals and placing them under Fourth Schedule restrictions on movement, access to weapons and finances could help police anticipate, pre-empt and respond to sectarian crimes.

## B. *The Higher Judiciary's Role*

In June 2014, the Supreme Court released an eight-point ruling on the bombing of a Peshawar church the preceding September, directing the federal and provincial governments to take action against hate speech (verbal and written) and to protect religious minorities and their places of worship.<sup>106</sup> Tasaduq Jilani, then the chief justice, and his successors have headed a monitoring bench to review enforcement of this ruling. Progress has been slow.

Another Supreme Court judgment related to Labaik's 2017 Faizabad sit-in is even more significant; in this case, Justice Qazi Faez Isa highlighted lapses by a range of actors – the federal government, the military, intelligence agencies and the election commission – in allowing Labaik to defy the state and law. “Those who resort to abuse, hate and violence should never be pampered”, the verdict said. “Instead, they should fear the state, its police and intelligence agencies”.<sup>107</sup>

The ruling held the election commission responsible for failing to enforce electoral laws regarding Labaik's funding and campaign expenses. It criticised the armed forces' behaviour at Labaik's sit-in, including handing out cash to protesters, as undermining the institution's integrity and professionalism. It also raised questions about the

---

<sup>105</sup> Previously, the tribal districts were administered under repressive colonial-era laws special to the area. For background, see Crisis Group Asia Briefing N°150, *Shaping a New Peace in Pakistan's Tribal Areas*, 20 August 2018.

<sup>106</sup> “*Suo moto* case no. 1 of 2014 and other petitions”, Supreme Court of Pakistan, 19 June 2014.

<sup>107</sup> Calling on any person who issued a *fatwa* that “harms another or puts another in harm's way to be criminally prosecuted” and violent protesters “proceeded against in accordance with the law and held accountable”, the judgment directed the federal and provincial governments “to monitor those advocating hate, extremism and terrorism and to prosecute the perpetrator in accordance with the law”. “SC issues hard-hitting detailed verdict in TLP's sit-in case,” *Dawn*, 7 February 2019; “10 major takeaways from SC's Faizabad sit-in judgment”, *Dawn*, 8 February 2019.

Inter-Services Intelligence’s mandate, including its refusal to investigate Labaik’s funding sources and its interference in politics.<sup>108</sup> In June 2019, the PTI government filed a reference – in the end, unsuccessful – against Justice Isa, seeking his removal from the bench by the Supreme Judicial Council, the court’s disciplinary body. Though the reference cited undeclared properties in London as the cause, senior lawyers, including the Supreme Court Bar Association’s senior vice president and former president, suggested that the military was involved in the move.<sup>109</sup>

The Isa verdict and its aftermath demonstrate the judiciary’s challenges in enforcing the law against all transgressors, including militant groups and state institutions that use them as proxies. Nonetheless, the judiciary has the authority, including through *suo moto* (original jurisdiction) powers, to hold the executive accountable for enforcing rulings such as the Isa verdict – and to monitor compliance. Moreover, as long as legislators do not reform discriminatory blasphemy provisions, the higher judiciary should set standards for and strict limits on their application. In a May 2022 ruling, for example, the Islamabad high court chief justice, dismissing blasphemy charges against former Prime Minister Khan and other PTI leaders, said the state had a constitutional obligation under Article 7 to prevent misuse of religion for political ends. Acknowledging also that false blasphemy accusations encouraged vigilante violence, the judge warned the Mashal Khan and Kumara lynchings were merely the “tip of the iceberg”.<sup>110</sup> The higher judiciary should ensure appellate and trial courts alike apply such precedent.

### C. *Political and Electoral Dynamics*

The next national elections, due at the latest by mid-October 2023, could give Labaik and other hardline sectarian parties another opportunity to gain clout in parliament.<sup>111</sup> Mainstream political parties, too, might be tempted to make concessions to sectarian outfits for electoral benefit, as they have done in the past.<sup>112</sup> Those parties, including the PML-N and PPP, should instead petition the election commission and the higher

---

<sup>108</sup> Referring to the constitutional bar on members of the armed forces “engaging in any political activity”, the verdict called on the government and military high command to “initiate action” against personnel “who are found to have violated the oath”. “Faizabad sit-in: SC directs govt, LEAs and intelligence agencies to operate within mandate”, *Dawn*, 6 February 2019; and “SC issues hard-hitting detailed verdict” and “10 major takeaways”, both *op. cit.*

<sup>109</sup> In an opinion piece, a former president of the Karachi Bar Association wrote that Justice Isa’s “real sin” was his Faizabad judgment, which directed the armed forces and intelligence agencies “to investigate whether their officers had violated their oath by meddling in politics, *inter alia*, by doling out cash to protesters”. Salahuddin Ahmed, “Scrap reference against Justice Isa”, *Dawn*, 9 June 2019.

<sup>110</sup> The complainants said PTI supporters had violated the sanctuary of the Prophet’s mosque in Saudi Arabia by raising slogans against PML-N coalition government ministers visiting in April 2022. “Blasphemy case not required over Masjid-i-Nabwi incident: IHC”, *Dawn*, 15 May 2022.

<sup>111</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Islamabad, May 2022.

<sup>112</sup> In the 2018 election, for instance, despite the PML-N’s overtures to ASWJ a year before, and at a time when relations between the military and former Prime Minister Sharif had deteriorated considerably, ASWJ (though still banned) endorsed scores of candidates, mainly from the PTI. James M. Dorsey, “Pakistan and Its Militants: Who is Mainstreaming Whom?”, S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, 17 October 2018.

judiciary to disallow groups and candidates who preach sectarian hatred and violence from contesting elections.

Political parties should also revive the debate in parliament about the flaws in the blasphemy laws if vigilante violence is to be countered. When last in government (2008-2013), the PPP proposed various amendments, for instance, providing for consultations among leaders of religious communities, including minorities, and the district administration before police can register a blasphemy case. While calling for repeal of the death penalty for blasphemy offences, it proposed adding stringent punishments for false blasphemy allegations.<sup>113</sup> The ruling party did not, however, table the necessary legislation before its term ended in 2013. In 2018, the Senate's Human Rights Committee revisited the issue, recommending, "Anyone falsely accusing someone of blasphemy should be subjected to the same punishment as a person convicted of blasphemy".<sup>114</sup>

The new PML-N-led coalition government will likely be wary of significantly reforming the blasphemy laws, given how politically charged the question is. Yet it could at least lead debate within and outside parliament on the laws' regular misuse, follow through on earlier recommendations to add more stringent punishments for false blasphemy allegations, and set the high thresholds for registration of blasphemy cases that the PPP considered before.

---

<sup>113</sup> "Blasphemy case: misuse of law won't be allowed: Zardari", *Dawn*, 19 August 2012.

<sup>114</sup> "Senate committee recommends punishment for false accusations of blasphemy", *Dawn*, 6 March 2018.

## VII. Conclusion

---

Pakistan's counter-terrorism approach has achieved short-term successes but neglected long-term strategies to deny civic space to violent sectarian outfits. In many instances, government policy has amplified rather than tamped down sectarian rhetoric. Several senior serving and retired counter-terrorism, intelligence and regular law enforcement officials rightly contend that, in the past, the state has prematurely declared victory over such groups.<sup>115</sup> The primary problem is that, when the state does resolve to take action, it tends to rely on lethal force, including extrajudicial killings, to the neglect of an intelligence and investigation-led strategy. As importantly, the state has also failed to address the political and civic platforms from which those who espouse radical interpretations of Sunni Islam spread their message.

Labbaik's rise to prominence, the spread of sectarian militancy outside Deobandis and ISKP's increasing potency open a new chapter in Pakistan's sectarian conflicts. The federal and provincial governments, mainstream political parties, the higher judiciary and the military will all have to play a part in addressing the conditions in which sectarian militants thrive. Some of these institutions might indeed have had a role in producing such a permissive environment. If they fail to act now, sectarian violence in the country could well spin out of control.

**Islamabad/Brussels, 5 September 2022**

---

<sup>115</sup> Crisis Group interviews, counter-terrorism, intelligence and other law enforcement officials, Islamabad, Lahore and by telephone, April 2022.



Appendix A: Map of Pakistan



Based on UN Map No. 4181 Rev. 1 (January 2004), "North-West Frontier" has been changed to "Khyber Pakhtunkhwa".

## Appendix B: Pakistan's Sectarian Landscape

---

### Sunni Sects in Pakistan

*Deobandis:* Pakistan's second largest Sunni sub-sect traces its origins in the Deobandi school, which was established in 1867 in Indian Uttar Pradesh's Deoband town, where a *Darul Uloom* (house of knowledge) was set up to counter the "polluting" influence of Western ideas and Hindu culture, through madrasa education. Representing Sunni orthodoxy and strict adherence to classic Islamic texts, the Deobandi school rejects Barelvi and Shia beliefs and devotional practices around shrines as a form of idolatry. The most prominent Deobandi militant groups include the anti-Shia Sipah-e-Sahaba (renamed Ahle Sunnat Wal Jamaat) and its offshoot Lashkar-e-Jhangvi; and the Tehreek-e-Taliban Pakistan (TTP), composed of an umbrella group of tribal militant factions. Though anti-Shia, the Pakistani Taliban primarily target the state and its security agencies, and, much like their Afghan counterparts, are largely the products of the Jamaat Ulema-e-Islam's Deobandi madrasas.

*Barelvis:* The Sunni sub-sect, believed to be Pakistan's largest, was founded in 1897 by Ahmed Raza Khan, who established a madrasa in his hometown of Bareilly in Uttar Pradesh, India, to counter the puritanism of Deobandism. Adherents to the Sufi orders prevalent in South Asia at the time, the Barelvi school strives to preserve and promote an Islam of hereditary saints and its shrine culture; shrines of saints are the centres of cultural and religious activity. Today, Barelvi political identity is shaped by two issues: protection of the Prophet's honour and hence opposition to any reform of the blasphemy laws; and rejection of the Ahmadi sect's claim to a Muslim identity. Various groups have embodied Barelvi politics in the past, including the political party Jamiat Ulema-e-Pakistan and the militant Sunni Tehreek. Tehreek-e-Labaik Pakistan is the most powerful Barelvi organisation today. A hardline political party and violent protest movement, which incites violence against religious minorities and Sunni opponents, it mobilises supporters by alleging blasphemy and other infringements upon religious sensitivities.

*Ahle Hadith/Salafi:* The South Asia Salafi movement, originating in the nineteenth century and inspired by Wahhabism (though followers do not subscribe to the title), is an ultra-orthodox, puritanical sect. Like Deobandism, the Ahle Hadith/Salafi school represents strict adherence to beliefs they ascribe to early Muslims, and rejects Barelvi and Shia beliefs and devotional practices around shrines as idolatrous. Though adherents have a relatively limited presence in Pakistan, the Islamic State's local franchise, the Salafi Islamic State Khorasan Province is gaining in strength as disgruntled Pakistani Taliban and leaderless Lashkar-e-Jhangvi militants, notwithstanding their Deobandi identity, join its ranks.

### Shias in Pakistan

Pakistan's largest sectarian minority (estimated around 20-25 per cent of the Muslim population), Shias reject Sunnis' view of the first three Muslim caliphs as "rightly guided", that is legitimate successors to the Prophet as both religious and political leader of the Muslim community. Instead Shias regard Ali, the Prophet's cousin and son-in-law (who Sunnis regards as the fourth rightly guided caliph) as his rightful direct bloodline successor. Shias share a devotion to shrines and saints with Barelvis and other adherents of Sufi Islam. A vast majority of Shias follow the first twelve Imams, who were the progeny of Ali, the Prophet's cousin and son-in-law, and are thus called Twelver Shias. Smaller variations of the Shia school include the Ismailis (followers of the Aga Khan), Daudi Bohras (followers of Syedna Burhanuddin) and their rivals Sulemani Bohras (followers of Masood Salehbahi).

**Ahmadis**

Ahmadis form a Sunni minority sect that follows the teachings of Mirza Ghulam Ahmad (1805-1906). Ahmadis are set apart from other Muslims by the fact that some inscribe attributes of prophethood to Ahmad and consider him a messiah. A small community, the Ahmadis are divided into two groups: the Qadiani and Lahori. While the Qadiani Ahmadi sect believes that Ghulam Ahmad was a prophet and *Mehdi* (messiah), designating his descendants as caliphs, the Lahori group believes Mirza Ghulam Ahmad was a reformer, not a prophet. The Zia regime criminalised Ahmadi religious practices and claims to Muslim identity. A 1974 constitutional amendment, passed during Zulfikar Ali Bhutto's rule after anti-Ahmadi riots, declared that all Ahmadis were non-Muslims for denying or challenging the finality of Muhammad's prophethood.

## Appendix C: About the International Crisis Group

---

The International Crisis Group (Crisis Group) is an independent, non-profit, non-governmental organisation, with some 120 staff members on five continents, working through field-based analysis and high-level advocacy to prevent and resolve deadly conflict.

Crisis Group's approach is grounded in field research. Teams of political analysts are located within or close by countries or regions at risk of outbreak, escalation or recurrence of violent conflict. Based on information and assessments from the field, it produces analytical reports containing practical recommendations targeted at key international, regional and national decision-takers. Crisis Group also publishes *CrisisWatch*, a monthly early-warning bulletin, providing a succinct regular update on the state of play in up to 80 situations of conflict or potential conflict around the world.

Crisis Group's reports are distributed widely by email and made available simultaneously on its website, [www.crisisgroup.org](http://www.crisisgroup.org). Crisis Group works closely with governments and those who influence them, including the media, to highlight its crisis analyses and to generate support for its policy prescriptions.

The Crisis Group Board of Trustees – which includes prominent figures from the fields of politics, diplomacy, business and the media – is directly involved in helping to bring the reports and recommendations to the attention of senior policymakers around the world. Crisis Group is co-chaired by President & CEO of the Fiore Group and Founder of the Radcliffe Foundation, Frank Giustra, as well as by former Foreign Minister of Argentina and Chef de Cabinet to the United Nations Secretary-General, Susana Malcorra.

Comfort Ero was appointed Crisis Group's President & CEO in December 2021. She first joined Crisis Group as West Africa Project Director in 2001 and later rose to become Africa Program Director in 2011 and then Interim Vice President. In between her two tenures at Crisis Group, she worked for the International Centre for Transitional Justice and the Special Representative of the UN Secretary-General in Liberia.

Crisis Group's international headquarters is in Brussels, and the organisation has offices in seven other locations: Bogotá, Dakar, Istanbul, Nairobi, London, New York, and Washington, DC. It has presences in the following locations: Abuja, Addis Ababa, Bahrain, Baku, Bangkok, Beirut, Caracas, Gaza City, Guatemala City, Jerusalem, Johannesburg, Juba, Kabul, Kiev, Manila, Mexico City, Moscow, Seoul, Tbilisi, Toronto, Tripoli, Tunis, and Yangon.

Crisis Group receives financial support from a wide range of governments, foundations, and private sources. The ideas, opinions and comments expressed by Crisis Group are entirely its own and do not represent or reflect the views of any donor. Currently Crisis Group holds relationships with the following governmental departments and agencies: Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Austrian Development Agency, Canadian Department of National Defence, Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, European Union Emergency Trust Fund for Africa, European Union Instrument contributing to Stability and Peace, Finnish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, French Development Agency, French Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs, Global Affairs Canada, Irish Department of Foreign Affairs, Japan International Cooperation Agency, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Principality of Liechtenstein, Luxembourg Ministry of Foreign and European Affairs, Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Qatar Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Swedish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, United Arab Emirates (Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation and Anwar Gargash Diplomatic Academy), United Nations Development Programme, United Nations World Food Programme, UK Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office, and the World Bank.

Crisis Group also holds relationships with the following foundations and organizations: Carnegie Corporation of New York, Ford Foundation, Global Challenges Foundation, Henry Luce Foundation, John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, Open Society Foundations, Ploughshares Fund, Robert Bosch Stiftung, Rockefeller Brothers Fund, Stiftung Mercator, and Wellspring Philanthropic Fund.

**September 2022**

---

## Appendix D: Reports and Briefings on Asia since 2019

---

### Special Reports and Briefings

- Council of Despair? The Fragmentation of UN Diplomacy*, Special Briefing N°1, 30 April 2019.
- Seven Opportunities for the UN in 2019-2020*, Special Briefing N°2, 12 September 2019.
- Seven Priorities for the New EU High Representative*, Special Briefing N°3, 12 December 2019.
- COVID-19 and Conflict: Seven Trends to Watch*, Special Briefing N°4, 24 March 2020 (also available in French and Spanish).
- A Course Correction for the Women, Peace and Security Agenda*, Special Briefing N°5, 9 December 2020.
- Ten Challenges for the UN in 2021-2022*, Special Briefing N°6, 13 September 2021.

---

### North East Asia

- The Case for Kaesong: Fostering Korean Peace through Economic Ties*, Asia Report N°300, 24 June 2019.
- Risky Competition: Strengthening U.S.-China Crisis Management*, Asia Report N°324, 20 May 2022.

### South Asia

- After Sri Lanka's Easter Bombings: Reducing Risks of Future Violence*, Asia Report N°302, 27 September 2019.
- Getting the Afghanistan Peace Process Back on Track*, Asia Briefing N°159, 2 October 2019.
- Twelve Ideas to Make Intra-Afghan Negotiations Work*, Asia Briefing N°160, 2 March 2020.
- Raising the Stakes in Jammu and Kashmir*, Asia Report N°310, 5 August 2020.
- Pakistan's COVID-19 Crisis*, Asia Briefing N°162, 7 August 2020.
- Taking Stock of the Taliban's Perspectives on Peace*, Asia Report N°311, 11 August 2020.
- What Future for Afghan Peace Talks under a Biden Administration?*, Asia Briefing N°165, 13 January 2021.
- Pakistan: Shoring Up Afghanistan's Peace Process*, Asia Briefing N°169, 30 June 2021.
- Beyond Emergency Relief: Averting Afghanistan's Humanitarian Catastrophe*, Asia Report N°317, 6 December 2021.
- Pakistan's Hard Policy Choices in Afghanistan*, Asia Report N°320, 4 February 2022.
- Women and Peacebuilding in Pakistan's North West*, Asia Report N°321, 14 February 2022.
- Afghanistan's Security Challenges under the Taliban*, Asia Report N°326, 12 August 2022.

### South East Asia

- Fire and Ice: Conflict and Drugs in Myanmar's Shan State*, Asia Report N°299, 8 January 2019 (also available in Burmese).
- A New Dimension of Violence in Myanmar's Rakhine State*, Asia Briefing N°154, 24 January 2019 (also available in Burmese).
- Building a Better Future for Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh*, Asia Briefing N°155, 25 April 2019.
- An Opening for Internally Displaced Person Returns in Northern Myanmar*, Asia Briefing N°156, 28 May 2019 (also available in Burmese).
- The Philippines: Militancy and the New Bangsamoro*, Asia Report N°301, 27 June 2019.
- Peace and Electoral Democracy in Myanmar*, Asia Briefing N°157, 6 August 2019.
- Myanmar: A Violent Push to Shake Up Cease-fire Negotiations*, Asia Briefing N°158, 24 September 2019.
- A Sustainable Policy for Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh*, Asia Report N°303, 27 December 2019.
- Southern Thailand's Peace Dialogue: Giving Substance to Form*, Asia Report N°304, 21 January 2020 (also available in Malay and Thai).
- Commerce and Conflict: Navigating Myanmar's China Relationship*, Asia Report N°305, 30 March 2020.
- Southern Philippines: Tackling Clan Politics in the Bangsamoro*, Asia Report N°306, 14 April 2020.
- Conflict, Health Cooperation and COVID-19 in Myanmar*, Asia Briefing N°161, 19 May 2020.
- An Avoidable War: Politics and Armed Conflict in Myanmar's Rakhine State*, Asia Report N°307, 9 June 2020.
- Rebooting Myanmar's Stalled Peace Process*, Asia Report N°308, 19 June 2020.
- COVID-19 and a Possible Political Reckoning in Thailand*, Asia Report N°309, 4 August 2020.
- Identity Crisis: Ethnicity and Conflict in Myanmar*, Asia Report N°312, 28 August 2020.
- Majority Rules in Myanmar's Second Democratic Election*, Asia Briefing N°163, 22 October 2020 (also available in Burmese).
- From Elections to Ceasefire in Myanmar's Rakhine State*, Asia Briefing N°164, 23 December 2020.
- Responding to the Myanmar Coup*, Asia Briefing N°166, 16 February 2021.
- The Cost of the Coup: Myanmar Edges Toward State Collapse*, Asia Briefing N°167, 1 April 2021.

*Southern Philippines: Keeping Normalisation on Track in the Bangsamoro*, Asia Report N°313, 15 April 2021.

*Myanmar's Military Struggles to Control the Virtual Battlefield*, Asia Report N°314, 18 May 2021.

*Taking Aim at the Tatmadaw: The New Armed Resistance to Myanmar's Coup*, Asia Briefing N°168, 28 June 2021.

*Competing Visions of International Order in the South China Sea*, Asia Report N°315, 29 November 2021.

*The Philippines' Dilemma: How to Manage Tensions in the South China Sea*, Asia Report N°316, 2 December 2021.

*Vietnam Tacks Between Cooperation and Struggle in the South China Sea*, Asia Report N°318, 7 December 2021.

*Myanmar's Coup Shakes Up Its Ethnic Conflicts*, Asia Report N°319, 12 January 2022.

*Southern Philippines: Fostering an Inclusive Bangsamoro*, Asia Report N°322, 18 February 2022.

*Addressing Islamist Militancy in the Southern Philippines*, Asia Report N°323, 18 March 2022.

*Resisting the Resistance: Myanmar's Pro-Military Pyusawhti Militias*, Asia Briefing N°171, 6 April 2022.

*Sustaining the Momentum in Southern Thailand's Peace Dialogue*, Asia Briefing N°172, 19 April 2022.

*Avoiding a Return to War in Myanmar's Rakhine State*, Asia Report N°325, 1 June 2022.

*Coming to Terms with Myanmar's Russia Embrace*, Asia Briefing N°173, 4 August 2022.

## Appendix E: International Crisis Group Board of Trustees

### PRESIDENT

**Comfort Ero**  
Former Crisis Group Vice Interim  
President and Africa Program Director

### CO-CHAIRS

**Frank Giustra**  
President & CEO, Fiore Group;  
Founder, Radcliffe Foundation

**Susana Malcorra**  
Former Foreign Minister of Argentina

### OTHER TRUSTEES

**Fola Adeola**  
Founder and Chairman, FATE  
Foundation

**Hushang Ansary**  
Chairman, Parman Capital Group LLC;  
Former Iranian Ambassador to the  
U.S. and Minister of Finance and  
Economic Affairs

**G rard Araud**  
Former Ambassador of France  
to the U.S.

**Carl Bildt**  
Former Prime Minister and Foreign  
Minister of Sweden

**Sandra Breka**  
Member, Executive Committee  
and Board, European Endowment for  
Democracy

**Maria Livanos Cattai**  
Former Secretary General of the  
International Chamber of Commerce

**Ahmed Charai**  
Chairman and CEO of Global Media  
Holding and publisher of the Moroccan  
weekly *L'Observateur*

**Nathalie Delapalme**  
Executive Director and Board Member  
at the Mo Ibrahim Foundation

**Alexander Downer**  
Former Australian Foreign Minister  
and High Commissioner to the United  
Kingdom

**Sigmar Gabriel**  
Former Minister of Foreign Affairs and  
Vice Chancellor of Germany

**Mo Ibrahim**  
Founder and Chair, Mo Ibrahim  
Foundation; Founder, Celtel  
International

**Wadah Khanfar**  
Co-Founder, Al Sharq Forum; former  
Director General, Al Jazeera Network

**Nasser al-Kidwa**  
Chairman of the Yasser Arafat  
Foundation; Former UN Deputy  
Mediator on Syria

**Bert Koenders**  
Former Dutch Minister of Foreign  
Affairs and Under-Secretary-General  
of the United Nations

**Andrey Kortunov**  
Director General of the Russian  
International Affairs Council

**Ivan Krastev**  
Chairman of the Centre for Liberal  
Strategies (Sofia); Founding Board  
Member of European Council on  
Foreign Relations

**Tzipi Livni**  
Former Foreign Minister and Vice  
Prime Minister of Israel

**Helge Lund**  
Former Chief Executive BG Group  
(UK) and Statoil (Norway)

**Lord (Mark) Malloch-Brown**  
Former UN Deputy Secretary-General  
and Administrator of the United  
Nations Development Programme

**William H. McRaven**  
Retired U.S. Navy Admiral who served  
as 9th Commander of the U.S. Special  
Operations Command

**Shivshankar Menon**  
Former Foreign Secretary of India;  
former National Security Adviser

**Naz Modirzadeh**  
Director of the Harvard Law School  
Program on International Law and  
Armed Conflict

**Federica Mogherini**  
Former High Representative of the  
European Union for Foreign Affairs  
and Security Policy

**Saad Mohseni**  
Chairman and CEO of MOBY Group

**Ayo Obe**  
Chair of the Board of the Gor e  
Institute (Senegal); Legal Practitioner  
(Nigeria)

**Lubna Olayan**  
Chair of Executive Committee and  
Deputy Chairperson of Olayan  
Financing Company (OFC)

**Meghan O'Sullivan**  
Former U.S. Deputy National Security  
Adviser on Iraq and Afghanistan

**Kerry Propper**  
Managing Partner of ATW Partners;  
Founder and Chairman of Chardan  
Capital

**Ahmed Rashid**  
Author and Foreign Policy Journalist,  
Pakistan

**Ghassan Salam **  
Former UN Secretary-General's  
Special Representative and Head of  
the UN Support Mission in Libya;  
Former Minister of Culture of Lebanon;  
Founding Dean of the Paris School of  
International Affairs, Sciences Po  
University

**Juan Manuel Santos Calder n**  
Former President of Colombia; Nobel  
Peace Prize Laureate 2016

**Ellen Johnson Sirleaf**  
Former President of Liberia

**Alexander Soros**  
Deputy Chair of the Global Board,  
Open Society Foundations

**George Soros**  
Founder, Open Society Foundations  
and Chair, Soros Fund Management

**Aleander Stubb**  
Director of the School of Transnational  
Governance; Former Prime Minister of  
Finland

**Darian Swig**  
Founder and President, Article 3  
Advisors; Co-Founder and Board  
Chair, Article3.org

**Helle Thorning-Schmidt**  
CEO of Save the Children International;  
former Prime Minister of Denmark

---

## CORPORATE COUNCILS

A distinguished group of companies who share Crisis Group's vision and values, providing support and sharing expertise to strengthen our efforts in preventing deadly conflict.

### President's Council

#### CORPORATE

BP  
Shearman & Sterling LLP  
White & Case LLP

#### INDIVIDUAL

(2) Anonymous  
David Brown & Erika Franke  
The Edelman Family Foundation

Stephen Robert  
Alexander Soros  
Ian R. Taylor

### International Advisory Council

#### CORPORATE

(1) Anonymous  
APCO Worldwide Inc.  
Chevron  
Edelman UK & Ireland  
Eni  
Equinor  
Ninety One  
Tullow Oil plc  
Warburg Pincus

#### INDIVIDUAL

(3) Anonymous  
Mark Bergman  
Stanley Bergman & Edward Bergman  
Peder Bratt  
Lara Dauphinee  
Herman De Bode  
Ryan Dunfield  
Tanaz Eshaghian  
Seth & Jane Ginns  
Ronald Glickman  
Geoffrey R. Hoguet & Ana Luisa Ponti  
Geoffrey Hsu

David Jannetti  
Faisal Khan  
Cleopatra Kitti  
Samantha Lasry  
Jean Manas & Rebecca Haile  
Dror Moreh  
Lise Strickler & Mark Gallogly Charitable Fund  
The Nommontu Foundation  
Brian Paes-Braga  
Kerry Propper  
Duco Sickinghe  
Nina K. Solarz  
Raffi Vartanian

---

### Ambassador Council

Rising leaders from diverse fields who contribute their perspectives and talents to support Crisis Group's mission.

Christina Bache  
Alieu Bah  
Amy Benziger  
James Blake  
Thomas Cunningham  
Matthew Devlin  
Sabrina Edelman  
Sabina Frizell  
Sarah Covill  
Lynda Hammes  
Joe Hill  
Lauren Hurst

Reid Jacoby  
Tina Kaiser  
Jennifer Kanyamibwa  
Gillian Lawie  
David Litwak  
Madison Malloch-Brown  
Megan McGill  
Hamesh Mehta  
Clara Morain Nabity  
Gillian Morris  
Duncan Pickard  
Lorenzo Piras

Betsy (Colleen) Popken  
Sofie Roehrig  
Perfecto Sanchez  
Rahul Sen Sharma  
Chloe Squires  
Leeanne Su  
AJ Twombly  
Theodore Waddelow  
Zachary Watling  
Grant Webster  
Sherman Williams  
Yasin Yaqubie

---

## SENIOR ADVISERS

Former Board Members who maintain an association with Crisis Group, and whose advice and support are called on (to the extent consistent with any other office they may be holding at the time).

**Martti Ahtisaari**  
Chairman Emeritus

**George Mitchell**  
Chairman Emeritus

**Thomas R. Pickering**  
Chairman Emeritus

**Gareth Evans**  
President Emeritus

**Kenneth Adelman**  
**Adnan Abu-Odeh**  
**HRH Prince Turki al-Faisal**  
**Celso Amorim**  
**Óscar Arias**  
**Richard Armitage**  
**Diego Arria**  
**Zainab Bangura**  
**Nahum Barnea**

**Kim Beazley**  
**Shlomo Ben-Ami**  
**Christoph Bertram**  
**Lakhdar Brahimi**  
**Kim Campbell**  
**Jorge Castañeda**  
**Joaquim Alberto Chissano**  
**Victor Chu**  
**Mong Joon Chung**  
**Sheila Coronel**  
**Pat Cox**  
**Gianfranco Dell'Alba**  
**Jacques Delors**  
**Alain Destexhe**  
**Mou-Shih Ding**  
**Uffe Ellemann-Jensen**  
**Stanley Fischer**  
**Carla Hills**

**Swanee Hunt**  
**Wolfgang Ischinger**  
**Aleksander Kwasniewski**  
**Ricardo Lagos**  
**Joanne Leedom-Ackerman**  
**Todung Mulya Lubis**  
**Graça Machel**  
**Jessica T. Mathews**  
**Miklós Németh**  
**Christine Ockrent**  
**Timothy Ong**  
**Roza Otunbayeva**  
**Olara Otunnu**  
**Lord (Christopher) Patten**  
**Fidel V. Ramos**  
**Olympia Snowe**  
**Javier Solana**  
**Pär Stenbäck**